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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

MAY 14, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1. 
Receive Report on Methodology for arriving at Regional Housing Needs Assessment (RHNA) Number for the City

Community Development Director Prince discussed the difference between the ABAG methodology and the C/CAG “local” process for Regional Housing Needs Assessment (RHNA) methodology.  He said the local methodology resulted in the lowest allocation for Brisbane.

Director Prince stated that the assessment process was still underway, so the exact numbers have not been determined.  He said the staff will report back when that information is available.

CM Barnes noted that the San Mateo County allotment will be established during the next few weeks.  He said that once that figure is established, the jurisdictions within the county can trade allocations and transfer units from one city to another.  He commented that if this process is not helpful, Brisbane will probably opt to use the ABAG number instead.

CM Richardson noted that if the local redistribution process is successful, San Mateo County could become a model for other jurisdictions.  She added that ABAG is closely following the process.

CM Conway suggested writing to ABAG to request consideration of relative sizes and populations of cities in determining the RHNA numbers.  CM Barnes recommended holding off on a letter until the results of the local process are determined.  He noted that ABAG’s figures are based in part on unmet existing needs rather than future housing demands resulting from job creation.

After some discussion, the Council agreed that a letter would be premature at this point.

City Manager Holstine said he discussed the concept of county-by-county allocations with the executive director of C/CAG, who recommended following through with the San Mateo County process before comparing counties.  



2.
Land Use - Central Brisbane Subarea

Mayor Waldo acknowledged the presence of numerous people with children in the audience and suggested taking public comments before the staff report and Council discussion of land uses in the Central Brisbane Subarea.

Cliff Lentz, Brisbane resident and Planning Commissioner, commented that Brisbane’s 1994 General Plan is extremely thorough and has provided excellent guidance since its adoption.  He said that as people grow older, they tend to focus more on what really matters in their lives.  He noted that one of the City Council’s goals is to preserve Brisbane’s “unique current character,” but the town’s character also evolves over time.  Mr. Lentz observed that during his past 18 years in Brisbane, a number of positive changes have occurred, including the Community Park, the Community Swimming Pool, the Teen Center, and a permanent City Hall.  He expressed his opinion that these changes have enhanced Brisbane and have not harmed its small-town character.  Mr. Lentz encouraged citizens not to fear and obstruct change.

Mr. Lentz noted that many residents of Brisbane participated in the placemaking workshops a year and a half ago, which focused on defining community character, identifying good aspects of Brisbane, and recommending future improvements.  He said participants talked about ways of revitalizing the downtown, improving the Community Park, enhancing public amenities.  Some of the ideas discussed were a new library, and new community center, and a high school in Brisbane.  Mr. Lentz stated that when the Planning Commission reviewed the General Plan, suggestions from the placemaking workshop were taken into consideration.

Mr. Lentz presented a letter from a citizen advocating a high school in Brisbane, and he observed that at least 21 people in the audience supported this idea.  He reported that he had done some research on this issue and recommended that the City consider a small, public charter high school as an option.

Mr. Lentz encouraged the City Council the think about adding some new policies to the General Plan.  He said he liked the Council’s goal of designing infrastructure and public facilities to be efficient and cost-effective and compatible with the town’s character.  He recommended adding Policy 262.1, Program 262.1a, to actively identify a site and a plan for a new community center, library, and public charter school in Central Brisbane, and Program 262.1b, to explore possibilities of expanding Community Park.

Kerri Brough, Brisbane, said she had four children ranging in age from 8 months to 6 years old and supported the idea of a high school in Brisbane.  She stated that her family was considering moving because of the absence of high school options.  She noted that many parents would prefer to keep their kids in local schools rather than facing two-hour bus rides to send high school students to a neighboring community.

Jenny Williams, a lifelong resident of Brisbane, observed that going out of town for high school was a problem for her grandmother, her mother, and herself.  She urged the City to address this long-standing issue.  She said that like Ms. Brough, she was also considering moving out of Brisbane so her three children can attend high school in their own community.

Renée Schaffer, Brisbane, expressed support for considering a public high school in Brisbane.  She said parents currently have to choose between private schools and other public schools.  She added that a high school in Brisbane would generate considerable community support.

Dan Sorrentino, Brisbane, noted that his daughter Rita attended Silverspot Cooperative Nursery.  He said many students at Silverspot come from communities other than Brisbane because parents appreciate the sense of camaraderie and community, and some of those parents are selling their houses and moving to Brisbane so their children can attend Brisbane Elementary School.  He commented that a local high school would probably attract more families to Brisbane, and he recommended pursuing this possibility.

Lorraine Hemminway, Brisbane, stated that her son currently attends Silverspot Cooperative Nursery.  She said most Silverspot parents are interested and involved in their children’s education and the community.  She noted that Brisbane is a safe, comfortable, and great community.  She agreed with previous speakers that a high school would attract plenty of students and would be a wonderful amenity for Brisbane.  She also expressed support for a new library.

Arlene Stucky, Brisbane, spoke in support of a high school in Brisbane.  She recognized that starting a school would be a daunting task for such a small town, but noted that community support and involvement would make this idea feasible.  She urged the City to consider a high school.

Richard Cutler, Brisbane, said he has two children in Brisbane Elementary School.  He stated that the only negative aspect of Brisbane from his perspective is the lack of a high school.  He remarked that Brisbane parents have a can-do attitude and would want to be involved.  He expressed enthusiasm for the idea of a high school in Brisbane.

Danielle Kelsted, Brisbane, remarked that Brisbane was fortunate to have such a great community and local schools.  She expressed her opinion that it would be wonderful for parents to have a high school in Brisbane.

Rosanna Wagner, Brisbane, said she and her husband both support a high school in Brisbane.  She stated that she had three children, two in elementary school and one in middle school.  She noted that she and her husband were beginning to look at high schools for her 7th-grade daughter and wished their choices were not so limited.  She added that her daughter was quite interested in the Baylands and would also like to see a high school in Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo thanked the members of the public who offered comments.  He encouraged local parents to form a group and investigate the steps necessary to start a charter high school in Brisbane.  He noted that parents should initiate the process, and the City will provide whatever support it can.

City Manager Holstine agreed, and noted that the process usually starts with a community group working with the local school district.

CM Richardson said that when she initially ran for Council office in 1995, she checked into the possibility of a high school in response to requests from constituents.  She reported that at that time, it would have been difficult for Brisbane to meet the seven requirements, one of which was that a high school in Brisbane would no negative impacts on Jefferson High School.  She noted that this issue needs to be addressed.  CM Richardson encouraged citizens to explore the possibility and offered her assistance in the process.

CM Conway asked if charter schools had to specialize in a particular area like arts or math or science.  Mayor Waldo said he did not think charter schools were restricted in terms of subject matter.

CM Bologoff commented that having a local high school would have made it easier for his children, who attended Brisbane Elementary and Lipman Middle School, and then graduated from Jefferson.  He said he shared the concerns of the parents who spoke, and expressed the Council’s willingness to help.

Mayor Waldo suggested that the City Council consider agendizing this topic for further discussion at a future meeting.  He encouraged interested people to start by forming a group and talking with the school district.

MC Barnes said a high school can be considered as a designated land use in Central Brisbane.  He requested that local parents keep him informed of their efforts.

Nancy Sorrentino, Brisbane, expressed support for having a high school, library, and community center in Central Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo proposed taking a short break before the staff report on land uses in Central Brisbane. 

At 8:05 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 8:10 p.m. and invited the staff to address the Council.

Community Development Director Prince noted that at the Council’s last meeting, the staff discussed general planning strategies, such as smart growth, new urbanism, mixed use, all transit-oriented development, all of which advocate a certain pattern and mix of land uses that reduces vehicle miles traveled to help address concerns about air pollution, greenhouse gases, and global warming.  The recommendations of the staff and the Planning Commission with respect to the Land Use Element of the General Plan reflect a recognition and incorporation of these strategies.

Director Prince said review of the Land Use Element provides the City Council with an opportunity to determine whether the current mix of land uses should be changed to provide housing closer to other uses and to promote walking and bicycling.  

Director Prince advised that the state Government Code requires the Land Use Element to include a statement of the standards of population density and building intensity recommended for each district covered by the General Plan.  He reviewed the intensity standards and floor area ratios for the non-residential subareas other than Central Brisbane.  In comparing Brisbane’s standards with those in neighboring jurisdictions, Director Prince noted that Brisbane’s floor area ratios are generally much higher for each land use designation, and he suggested that some reduction might be appropriate.

Director Prince said the staff report contains a number of attachments, including a General Plan land use diagram and zoning map for the whole city, a land use diagram for Central Brisbane, a chart summarizing zoning regulations for Central Brisbane, a summary of Visitacion Avenue uses, and an inventory of parcel sizes and current zoning.  

Director Prince recommended that the City Council consider a General Plan amendment to rezone certain parcels north of the Brisbane Shopping Village and south of City Hall for mixed use, including multi-family residential, rather than their current Crocker Park trade-industrial zoning.  He noted that the placemaking workshops a year and a half ago focused attention on ways to create a civic center plaza in the area across from the Community Park, and some of the ideas that emerged from that process were incorporated in the recommendations from the staff and Planning Commission.

Director Prince stated that another site that might be suitable for rezoning as mixed use is the approximately 7.3-acre parcel on Bayshore Boulevard between the fire station and Ice House Hill.  He advised that the staff is awaiting further information from state agencies about the extent of contamination, if any, and no recommendations will be made until the condition of the land is determined.

CM Bologoff asked how a change in zoning would affect existing uses in the area between Brisbane Shopping Village and City Hall.  Director Prince responded that rezoning the parcels would make trade-industrial uses nonconforming and would restrict the ability of property owners to expand the nonconforming uses.  He clarified that the properties could still be rented to commercial tenants and the nonconforming uses could continue.

City Attorney Toppel explained that the City does not require phasing out of legally established nonconforming uses, as long as they are not expanded.  He added that changing zoning to residential could significantly increase property values because owners would have a wider range of development options.

Mayor Waldo noted that Attachment K to the staff report identifies proposed recommended changes to the General Plan policies and programs for the Central Brisbane Subarea  He suggested that the Council review and discuss these General Plan provisions first.

CM Barnes proposed rewording Policy 250 to clarify the intent of provide conditions that increase the likelihood of success for small businesses.  Councilmembers agreed.  

CM Barnes recommended adding the following new policy about small-town character:  “Preserve and enhance the small-town character of Central Brisbane by maintaining a balance of locally owned, independent retail and state or national chain or formula retail.”  He noted a related new program would be to define the chain and formula retail.

CM Conway expressed concern that mentioning chain and formula stores could imply that Brisbane was seeking more formula stores.  CM Barnes clarified that his intent was to allow a balance.  City Attorney Toppel suggested changing the new program to say “define and regulate” formula stores.

Mayor Waldo said he would rather address this issue in an ordinance than in the General Plan.

City Attorney Toppel noted that the General Plan establishes justification for adopting ordinances to implement policies and programs.  He said the City should engage in a dialogue with members of the public about the future direction for downtown Brisbane.  He expressed reservations about including policies and programs in the General Plan before having that dialogue.  He suggested that a better option might be to add a General Plan policy to preserve local character and take appropriate steps to prevent that local character from being adversely affected by the establishment of formula stores.  Councilmembers supported this approach.

CM Barnes drew attention to the proposed change to Policy 251 on Page 2 and said he liked the idea of working with the Chamber of Commerce.  Director Prince explained that Planning Commission changed the language to make it consistent with other policies in the General Plan.  He pointed out that Policy 251 starts with an action word, and the revised program says, “Work with the Chamber of Commerce to support the business community.”

CM Barnes proposed revising Program 251a to read:  “Work with the Chamber of Commerce to revitalize downtown, develop programs that assist businesses in marketing their services, and help meet the needs of small businesses.”  Mayor Waldo said he liked CM Barnes’ wording better than the proposed revision.  Other Councilmembers agreed.  CM Barnes indicated that he would provide the revised wording to the staff.

Under the Land Use section, CM Barnes recommended adding “and provide affordable housing” to the end of new Policy A.  Mayor Waldo proposed deleting “the” before the word “automobile.”  Councilmembers approved these revisions.

In the proposed new Program aa, Mayor Waldo suggested avoiding acronyms and spelling out what “NCRO” means.

CM Bologoff asked about the program calling for review of the guidelines to “improve the quality of architectural and site design.”  Director Prince said the current NCRO design guidelines were adopted several years after the 1994 General Plan was adopted, and the intent of the language is to recognize their existence of the guidelines and provide for periodic review and updating.

CM Barnes asked if new Program ab was a directive for the City to provide housing, and he asked how this program would be implemented.  Director Prince said that in reviewing the Land Use element, the Council will identify possible sites for new and in-fill housing developments.  CM Barnes suggested changing “consider” to “identify.”  Mayor Waldo proposed deleting “and provide” and substituting “with the aim of providing.”  Councilmembers approved these changes. 

Referring to Program ac, CM Barnes asked what the parenthetical phrase “short side frontage” means.  Director Prince responded that this term refers to the short side of a lot.  He suggested dropping the parenthetical phrase, and Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes questioned whether off-street parking lots, as proposed in Program ad, should be encouraged.  Director Prince noted that this language was taken from existing Program 257b, which is proposed for deletion.  CM Barnes said he had the same reaction to Program 252d.  He asked whether the City wants to have a provision in the General Plan to build parking lots in the downtown district.

CM Conway expressed his opinion that the City should consider building a parking lot if an opportunity presents itself in the future.  Mayor Waldo agreed.  Councilmembers talked about possible parking lot sites.

CM Barnes noted that Policy 252 calls for retaining the existing scale, character, and intensity of use of residential districts and encouraging mixed use in the commercial districts.  He commented that mixed use in commercial districts would intensify uses, and he questioned whether this Policy was internally consistent.  Director Prince clarified that the first part of the policy should refer to single-family residential districts.  He recommended inserting “single-family” before “residential.”  After some discussion, Councilmembers asked the staff to divide Policy 252 into two separate policies to clarify the distinction.

CM Barnes questioned the need for Program 252a, regarding a cap on maximum floor area permitted in the R-1 district.  He noted the existing lot coverage requirement and floor area ratio already do this.  Director Prince said the RBA Brisbane Acres district has a 5,500-square-foot cap, and the idea was to make the other residential areas consistent.  Councilmembers indicated that they were comfortable with Program 252a.

CM Bologoff asked what was meant by “legal nonconforming structures.”  Director Prince noted that as discussed earlier, when land is rezoned, legal nonconforming uses are allowed to continue, although they may not be expanded.  He said the purpose of the policy is to encourage owners of nonconforming properties to continue maintaining their properties.  Mayor Waldo questioned how the City could practically implement this program, and Director Prince replied that he was not sure.  Mayor Waldo recommended deleting this provision and keeping the current program.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

Mayor Waldo asked for clarification of the definition of “dwelling roof” in Program 253c.    Director Prince explained that there could be multiple detached dwelling units like small cottages on a property rather than a single building.  CM Conway observed that it might be appropriate to include a definition in the glossary section.  City Attorney Toppel said he thought the term “dwelling unit” was defined in the zoning ordinance.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to check on the definition and try to word the program more clearly.

CM Barnes noted that Policy 255 calls for maintaining open areas in residential zones, and he asked how “open areas” are defined.  Director Prince replied that open areas are defined in the General Plan as primarily privately owned parcels.  He added that privately owned open areas can be enjoyed by members of the public.  CM Barnes said he thought the intention was to provide green landscaped areas rather than facilitating public access and enjoyment.  Director Prince read the definition of “open areas” and cited examples.  After some discussion, Councilmembers asked the staff to rearticulate this policy.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Program 259b regarding gateway landscaping and signage.  Director Prince pointed out that the program calls for studying the entrances to the City to determine appropriate treatments to enhance the character of the City.  CM Richardson noted that this idea came up in the placemaking workshops.

At 9:15 p.m., the Council took a short recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:20 p.m.

CM Barnes recommended adding a new Program 256b, “Pursue funding for pedestrian projects such as safe routes to schools,” and a new Program 256c, “Develop a bicycle and pedestrian plan.”  Councilmembers expressed support for these additions.

Cliff Lentz suggested rewording Policy 262.1 to reflect the City Council’s first goal of designing infrastructure and public facilities to be efficient, cost-effective, and contribute to the cohesion and character of the community.   He suggested adding a Program 262.1a to actively identify sites and plan for a new community center, library, and public charter high school in Central Brisbane, and Program 262.1b to explore the possibilities of expanding the Community Park and provide greater opportunities for families and individuals to interact with the park.

Director Prince noted that the Council’s goals are already included in the General Plan.  Mr. Lentz proposed adding a public charter high school to the language in the existing Policy 262.1.

CM Richardson commented that specifying a charter high school might be too limiting.  Mayor Waldo agreed that the General Plan should not dictate what kind of a high school should be established.  Councilmembers expressed support for the language about finding a site and planning for a high school.

City Manager Holstine recommended distinguishing between facilities over which the City has control and those that are not within the City’s control.  He suggested developing a separate policy to encourage exploration of the possibility a high school.  Councilmembers endorsed this approach.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to draft appropriate language.

CM Conway recalled that the 1965 General Plan identified a site and a name for a high school.  He said the proposed site was where the Mission Blue Center is now.  At that time, he noted, Brisbane expected its population to grow to 26,000.

CM Bologoff stated that the school district eventually sold the site dedicated for a high school because it determined that Brisbane would never have enough students to support a high school.  

Councilmembers discussed the idea of expanding the Community Park.  Mr. Lentz observed that this was an idea from the placemaking workshops.  CM Barnes noted that this topic ties in with the discussion about rezoning the parcels north of Brisbane Shopping Village.  Councilmembers expressed support for considering a park expansion.

CM Barnes proposed adding a new Program 263d to develop conditions for permitting cisterns.  Councilmembers agreed this idea was worth pursuing.

CM Bologoff noted that Policy 265 says, “Continue to encourage recycling,” and he said he understood recycling was now mandated.  Director Prince said the City has established certain recycling programs, and he cited the construction and demolition debris ordinance as an example.  He explained that the intent is to continue pushing the boundaries of recycling.

CM Bologoff suggested dropping the reference to Samtrans from Program 266a, noting the City has no control over Samtrans operations.  Councilmembers decided to refer to transit services generally.

CM Barnes proposed adding a new Program 266d:  “Develop a shuttle that transports residents of Central Brisbane to shopping, employment, and other transportation from 6:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.”  He said the current shuttle operates only from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Councilmembers agreed to add this new program.

Councilmembers had no further comments on the policies and programs for the Central Brisbane Subarea.

Director Prince welcomed Council feedback on the idea of rezoning the California State Teachers Retirement System (Cal STRS) property and the other parcels between Brisbane Shopping Village and City Hall, and he referred to the map in Attachment I to the staff report.  He said participants at the placemaking workshops recommended creating a dense mixed-use urban village center in that area.  He noted the staff recommends R-3 zoning with at least 20 units per acre, consistent with the City’s Housing Element.  Director Prince estimated that the total amount of land in this section was about 6 acres. 

Director Prince drew attention to the two conceptual drawings on Page F.175 of the staff report, illustrating the concepts discussed at the placemaking workshops.  He said the proposed rezoning would be a step in this direction.

Mayor Waldo observed that the City Council did not seem comfortable with realigning Old County Road and changing the Community Park.  He expressed support for rezoning the parcels to allow mixed-use development in the area proposed.

Director Prince said the staff will come back after the Council completes its review of all 13 subareas in the Land Use Element with rezoning recommendations for specific sites.

CM Conway said he was willing to consider the concept, but had concerns about reacting to ABAG’s regional housing needs allocation figures by designating too much land for housing.  He noted that Crocker Industrial Park was annexed to the City in 1983, and that area has been a substantial source of jobs and employment for Brisbane.

Director Prince pointed out that this area is situated at the border between Crocker Park and Central Brisbane.  He noted that employment generation is one of the factors used in ABAG’s formula, and eliminating the industrial zoning regulation could help reduce Brisbane’s housing allocation.  He added that in addition to providing an opportunity for housing, the area could be used to implement modern planning concepts like smart growth, new urbanism, compact mixed-use, and transit-oriented development.

CM Conway observed that in calculating regional housing needs, ABAG places more weight household growth, especially near transit, than on job growth.

Mayor Waldo commented that he viewed the ABAG numbers as interesting, but largely irrelevant, because there is no requirement for cities to actually build the numbers allocated.  He suggested thinking in terms of whether the concept of mixed use at that location makes sense for Brisbane.

CM Conway expressed interest in hearing from the public on this issue.

CM Barnes said he thought it would be wise for Brisbane to designate only enough potential housing sites to meet its current allocation.  He noted that if Brisbane designates more sites, ABAG is likely to increase the allocation accordingly.  He proposed identifying possible housing sites at the end of the General Plan update process.

CM Barnes stated that he had some concerns about housing in that location anyway.  He noted that Brisbane’s Community Park and basketball court are already crowded and full on most weekends.  He questioned the need to add more facilities that will attract bigger crowds to the area.

Rex McLean, Huntsman Architectural Group, said his firm was working with Harvest Property, property manager for the Cal STRS site, shown as Parcel C on the map, to consider possible uses for the property.  He noted the owners originally considered a retail-only development, but then decided a combination of retail and service with residential would be a better option.  He reported that his firm learned about the General Plan update process and the possibility of rezoning when it contacted the Planning Department staff.  Mr. McLean observed that it would probably make more sense from a land use perspective to rezone the parcel for mixed use than to keep the existing trade commercial designation.

Mr. McLean expressed enthusiasm for the town center concept and confirmed that he would continue working with the City to plan something consistent with the wishes of the community.  He noted that the current tenant has four more years on the lease, so there will be ample time to make these decisions.  

CM Bologoff said he would prefer to keep the area as it is, and he questioned whether dense housing would be an appropriate in a location so close to Bayshore Boulevard.  He added that he was willing to keep an open mind and consider a range of options.  CM Conway agreed, and recommended hearing from the community before making a decision.

City Manager Holstine noted that another option short of rezoning would be to allow housing as a conditional use so development proposals can be considered on a case-by-case basis.  He said the General Plan could identify housing as an option without committing to that particular use.

City Manager Holstine urged the Council to rethink the treatment of Bayshore Boulevard as it reviews the Circulation Element and other parts of the General Plan.  He said the way Bayshore Boulevard is currently engineered tends to bring heavy traffic into Central Brisbane, but there are ways of reconfiguring the roadway and intersection to change that.

CM Conway expressed a willingness to consider mixed use and wanted to hear from the public.  CM Barnes concurred.  CM Richardson recalled that there was considerable community interest and support for reconfiguring Old County Road and expanding the Community Park when these ideas were discussed at the placemaking workshops.

Director Prince said the staff will bring this topic back to the Council at the end of its review of the Land Use Element.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:04 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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